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KINGSTEIGNTON TOWN COUNCIL
FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 4 July 2018
Present:  
Mayor:  Councillor R Peart

Councillors:  R Bovey, J Green, D Rollason, J Scagell, B Thorne, 
G Wickham 

Mary Sherwood, Newton Abbot & Teignbridge Dementia Action Alliance
Mr and Mrs McIver, Strokes Ahead, Kingsteignton
David Clifford, KingsCare

Mr Norman Williams, Veteran Support Group, Kingsteignton
Members of the Public:  Mrs E Wickham
Town Clerk:  Mrs C Lakin

Police Report
Apologies were received from PC Derbyshire and PCSO Pike.  The following report was submitted:

Reported Crimes – June

· Theft – 7

· Criminal Damage – 7

· Shop Lifting – 2

· Thefts from vehicles – 2

· Burglaries -2 (Industrial Units)

· Arson - 1 (Racecourse) 

· Anti-Social Behaviour – Clifford Park (bullying assault, littering and drug activity)

We are continuing our regular patrols of the park and know the majority of the young adults that are frequenting the park and participating in the activities.  Littering seems to be more of a problem now, however, even an increase in the bins in the area would not help.  The young adults we talk to always say that the litter left is not them, but then say that it is too much effort to walk to the bins.

The police are continuing to address the group/gang activities and have recently been to court in relation to this.  Further information hopefully available in the July report.

Oakford Lawn – at present low anti-social behaviour.  PC Derbyshire has reported graffiti, damage to the wooden fence and photographs in the history garden via email.

Reports of boy racers around the Preston area have been reported.

Cllr Scagell informed the meeting that 90% of the students at South Devon UTC Campus had finished for the summer and asked that this information be passed to PCSO Pike.

Presentation of Elector Fund Cheque
David Clifford from KingsCare was presented with a cheque from the Elector Fund.

Presentation of Mayor’s Charity Funds 2017/18

Cllr Peart presented cheques totaling £104.71 to Strokes Ahead and the Veterans Support Group from his Mayor’s Charity funds raised in 2017/2018.
Presentation – Dementia Friendly Town – Mary Sherwood, Newton Abbot & Teignbridge Dementia Action Alliance

Cllr Peart welcomed Mrs Sherwood to the meeting to talk to councillors about Dementia.

Mrs Sherwood said that she was a volunteer and had been trained by the Alzheimer’s Society to give this presentation, which was an interactive session, to groups and organisations.

The following points were raised:

1. Dementia is not a natural part of aging and is not inevitable.  It can happen to young or old people

2. Dementia is caused by diseases of the brain and physically attacks the brain and leads to the following problems

a. Memory

b. Movement

c. Consciousness

d. Sub consciousness

e. Sequencing

f. Decision making
g. The most common type of Dementia is Alzheimer’s and affects 67% of patients, followed by Vascular dementia which affects 17% 

3. Dementia is progressive – can be gradual or steep, or go in steps, staying the same for a while and then progressing.  The condition is very individual and is an individual disease; you do not know how long it will last and how quickly it will progress through each stage.
4. Alzheimer’s starts by affecting the short term memory.    Individuals should be prompted to visit their doctor, but may not wish to go as they fear they will be labelled
5. Dementia is not just about losing your memory.  It affects

a. Controlling yourself

b. Motor functions

c. Communication

d. Forgetting and using the wrong words

e. Judging distances

f. Dementia can also affect people’s perception and carers need to be patient and slow down to the individuals pace.

6. People with dementia can communicate well.  You should:

a. Listen

b. Encourage

c. Reduce distraction

d. Speak slow and calmly using small sentences which are kept simple

e. Use aids and visual clues

f. Don’t talk as if they are not there or as if they are a child

7. It is possible to live well with dementia.  Support, patience and understanding is needed

One in over fourteen of over 65 year olds have dementia at any time.  Some have dementia and do not know or have not been diagnosed.  Dementia can incubate for up to fifteen years before deterioration.

There is more to the person than dementia.  Everyone who has dementia has a lucid story from their past

Cllr Peart thanked Mrs Sherwood for her excellent presentation.

Resolved:  that Dementia Friendly Town should be added to a future Agenda.

Public Participation

There was no public participation
County Councillor R Peart’s Report

I was invited to a tour of Stover Park.  The purpose of the visit was to look at the proposed work to restore the area back to its former glory.  The total project cost is £4.35m, and work will be carried out in developmental phases through 2019-2021.

Highways England will pay for a new filter system to stop polluted water entering the lakes in the park by installing a Sludge Trap and Reed beds.  The site has already been cleared for this. 

Most of the money will hopefully come from Lottery Funding which they have applied for.

The main project is clearing the lake at a cost of “1m; repair granite at the Gate House £1m and repairing Stables £1m.  Imerys Mining sit is nearly filled in and will be given to Stover for a wild life area.  

Sibelco have given permission for a new cycle route through this site with people coming for all over to use this site of which over 48% are disabled.

Resolved:  that the Town Council write a Letter of Support to Stover Country Park supporting their Lottery Bid application.
District Councillor Reports

Councillor B Austen 
No report due to absence.

Councillor R Peart 
My wife and I attended the Raising of the Armed Forces Flag at Teignbridge District Council.  This was a well-attended event and it was good to see school children attending this important event.  

Councillor D Rollason
I attended the Planning meeting on 3 July, 2018 and prior to the meeting we had a presentation from South West Water to talk about their plans to deal with the increase in housing and how they are going to manage water supply and sewerage.  

I would like to see the survey from Devon and Cornwall Police to merge with Dorset passed to the Works, Services and Planning meeting so that it can be discussed and a council response submitted.

There have been various changes in personnel at TDC, including Neil Aggett who has moved on and a management structure being reviewed by Phil Shears.

TDC are responding on the use of plastics in the council offices and Leisure centres.
Councillor B Thorne 
I attended the Overview and Scrutiny meeting.  Essentially at that meeting that the Teignbridge 10 – the top projects – is part of the Performance Management for the council, was discussed.  Every quarter there is a review on how these projects are performing, financial etc.  We focus on the things that are not going so well, but many of the projects have gone remarkably well.  At this present time the self-build homes have slipped behind, which is something TDC have focused on quite heavily.  There is a lot of self-build potential coming along, which has not been delivered as yet.  They are looking at the recycling figures, which is a little behind, but still we are fifth in Devon.  

Other focuses were on green space, new developments, looking at Conservation Areas, sickness and absence for employees at TDC planning appeals and trying to produce more Neighbourhood Plans.  There is also concern at the cost of Management at Teignbridge.
Looking at the bigger picture TDC are very much on target with Teignbridge 10.  

MINUTES OF THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE COMMUNITY HALL, RYDON ROAD, KINGSTEIGNTON ON WEDNESDAY 4 July 2018 AT 8.40 pm 
85/18   Apologies

Apologies were received and accepted from Cllr Austen and Cllr Jones who were unwell, Cllr Dempster who was on annual leave and Cllr Stevenson who had been granted special leave by the council.
86/18
Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest

87/18
Mayor’s Report
22 June 2018 - My wife and I were invited to Rydon Primary School afternoon Tea Party.  This was organised by Year 6 pupils.

It was their idea to raise funds for their charity, the Jo Cox Foundation.  The theme was roller skating waitresses who came and took your orders for cream teas and coffee.  They were also selling gifts and my wife purchased a Meerkat.   We also put money into their fund.

The children were a credit to the school.

28 June, 2018 – I was invited to Kings Boxing Academy at Homers Lane to give out end of year awards.
There were well over 50 people in attendance, members and families.  Also in attendance was Glen Catley, former World Middle Weight Champion.  He came along and brought his Lonsdale belts to show the young boxers.  Chris Rattenbury has had a great year and his young boxers came away with recent wins when they went to London.

They are beginning to have a reputation for turning out great boxers.

88/18   Minutes

The Mayor presented the minutes of the meeting held on 6 June, 2018 and these were adopted.

89/18
Clerk’s Report

· I have attended the Devon Community Resilience Forum and a SLCC Training meeting session/meeting this month.  Reports provided below.
· Mrs Lewis-Clarke and I have met with Martin Parkes, Devon Communities Together and discussed Neighbourhood Plans.  Mr Parkes colleague is attending our Works, Services and Planning meeting on Wednesday 18 July, 2018 to give a presentation on this.  After this presentation the council need to decide if they wish to proceed with a Neighbourhood Plan.  Devon Communities Together will provide assistance and help if the council decides to proceed
· A Public meeting for residents is being held in the Community Hall on Monday 16 July, 2018 to listen to concerns raised by members of the public. Sergeant Mark Arthurs will be attending the meeting, but we have been unable to get an officer from TDC and DCC to attend.  The meeting has been well advertised and starts at 7pm.  It would be appreciated if as many councillors as possible could attend to support this meeting.

· We have received on completed application for the two vacancies of Councillors on the East Ward and one enquiry.

· Raffle prizes for the Garden, Craft & Hobby Fayre are being received and also exhibit applications.  As a reminder the show is being held at Oakford Lawn on Saturday 28 July, 2018

· The boiler and heating system in the Community Hall has been services, but has highlighted a problem with the water flow into the new toilets which needs to be addressed to avoid the risk of scalding and legionnaires disease

· Mr S Bristow, Oakford House, Broadway Road contacted the office concerning issues with youths entering his property.  Meeting arranged with Cllrs Peart and Rollason to meet Mr Bristow to talk about issues.

· Everything is in place for the footpath to be installed at Oakford Lawn from the Senior Citizens Hall to the Sorrell Courte entrance onto the Lawn.  Work to be completed before the Garden, Craft & Hobby Fayre on 28 July, 2018

Devon Community Resilience Forum meeting – 14 June, 2018

Mr Greg Davies, Operations Direct, Devon Communities Together welcomed everyone to this meeting.  Presentations were given by:

Assistant Chief Constable Paul Davies, Devon & Cornwall Police who had been in this role for three weeks.  Assistant Chief Constable Davies is the Gold Commander for Devon & Cornwall in the case of any emergencies.  He spoke about events that had happened and that without the support of community’s incidents would not be dealt with.  He talked about Risk Assessments, threats, hazards, terrorism etc.

Asst. Chief Constable Davies said that Emergency Plans needed to be tested to ensure that they works and highlighted the following rules:

1. Major incidents are not just police matters.  They work is partnership with other services and they all work as a team

2. Successful relationships are important where different services understand each other’s roles; in the case of an emergency teams are set up early and ensure that staff are supported

3. That the Emergency Plan is followed, don’t reinvent the wheel.  Things should be kept simple and actions should be recorded

4. Recovery – don’t under estimate how long recovery can take.

5. Learn lessons from the event

Toby Russell, Devon Air Ambulance Trust – Mr Russell spoke about the introduction of night time flying by Devon Air Ambulance, which is presently to midnight, but soon to be extended to 2am.  He said that they have 76 live night time landing sites; 77 identified sites and 202 sites in the process of being set up.  The vision of DAA is to provide a 24 hour service.

I spoke to Toby Russell about the site at Kingsteignton and the help we require from him with the planning application and he said that he would contact us shortly to move our site forward.

Neil Hamlyn, Devon, Cornwall & the Isles of Scilly, Local Resilience Forum Manager - Mr Hamlyn spoke about this Forum for all agencies and the information provided on the website www/dcisprepared.org.uk.  The LRF aims are to plan and prepare for localised incidents and emergencies within Devon, Cornwall and The Isles of Scilly.

Two Community Case Studies were presented:

· Portreath talked about their Community Plan and the benefits from this

· Kennford talked about their flood in 2012.  There was no Emergency Plan in 2012 when the village was flooded.  This was a 1/50 occurrence and a Plan has now been put in place.

Workshops were held on Emergency Centres and Watercourses.  It was an interesting day providing information on how different communities dealt with their emergencies.

SLCC Training Event/Meeting – 29 June, 2018

Training covering the following items was held at this event:

· Writing your Press Releases- This session was run by Gemma Rickard from SLCC.  She explained some of the essential elements needed to make your story newsworthy and eye-catching.  Also how to write an effective press release including creating your distribution list, tips for engaging content, the do’s and don’ts of imagery as well as ways to manage bad news stories.

· A Risk Management Toolkit – Vicky Jacomb (Came & Co) This presentation covered key aspects of risk, including risk management, risk assessment, policy and procedures, data protection devolve services, tenders, fidelity guarantee and internal audit.

· Managing and Surviving Change – this was a presentation from the President of SLCC, Mr David Preston, who is the Town Clerk for Oswestry Town Council.  Mr Preston spoke about his role at Oswestry, where he started work in 1976 as an Administrative Trainee, became Deputy Markets Superintendent in 1980 and Town Clerk in 1984

This was followed by a meeting of the Devon Branch of SLCC.
90/18
Minutes

Community Hall Committee:  Cllr Peart presented the minutes of the meeting held on 13 June 2018.  Approved
Recreation/Footpaths/Fountain Committee:  Cllr Rollason presented the minutes of the meeting held on 13 June, 2018.  Approved

Finance Committee:  Cllr Rollason presented the minutes of the meeting held on 20 June 2018.  Adopted

Works, Services & Planning Committee:  Cllr Peart presented the minutes of the meeting held on 6 & 20 June 2018.  Adopted

91/18
Committees:

Resolved:  Members appointed to the following committees:
Complaints Committee:  Chair: Cllr Peart.  Cllrs: Rollason and Thorne
Appeals Committee:  Chair: Cllr Austen.  Cllrs: Wickham and Green
92/18
Representative Reports 

Devon Association of Local Councils – Resolved:  that Mrs Lakin, Town Clerk and Cllr Peart should be representatives for the Town Council.

Feoffees – Cllr Peart that the renovation of the flat at 16 Fore Street is progressing.

Friends of Kingsteignton Library - Cllr Peart reported that the Library are still struggling with getting the Planning Application through Library’s Unlimited.  Cllr Scagell said that the bench in the grounds of the Library is rickety and needs to be looked at.

Kingsteignton Youth Centre - Cllr Rollason reported that the membership of the Club is building and a new grant has been received to go towards improvements to the main hall floor.  Bookings are increasing.

Outdoor Bowling Club - Cllr Wickham said he had no report, but was interested to know whether the Club have been in touch with regard to the unveiling of the tree.  The Council have not been informed and Cllr Wickham had asked if they would invite the council when this was done.  Cllr Wickham to chase.

Rydon Primary School – Cllr Thorne agreed to take on the role of Representative for Rydon Primary School as he is a Governor.  Cllr Thorne had attended a Governors meeting and reported that is part of the South West Academy the obvious concern is budget.  There are issues but at this moment in time Rydon School have a balance budget to go forward and are looking forward to surviving the year and beyond.  Cllr Peart said that he had spoken with Mr Banwell, Headteacher, who said that he had had to lay off some of the support teachers.  The school is doing well and achieving.
St Michaels Primary School – The Town Council have tried to engage with the school but are struggling to do so.  Cllr Peart said that he has spoken to them on several occasions.  Cllr Rollason said that St Michaels are part of an Academy and suggested that perhaps we should speak to the Chief Executive and ask them to help us engage with the school.  Cllr Peart suggested speaking to the Governors of the School.  Resolved:  that this matter be left with Cllr Peart to speak to the Mrs Thompson concerning this. 
Sibelco – Cllr Peart reported that Sibelco have appointed somebody to fill the vacancy of Mr K Lee but has not yet received the full details.

Swimming Pool Association – Cllr Scagell said that she has now received the minutes from the Annual General Meeting together with the Chairwoman’s Report and provided the following information:

· The Saturday School maintains its position as being one of the best places in the area for children to learn to swim and we now have 4 more qualities teachers’ for the 2018 season.
· Kingsteignton Swimming Pool (KSP) are now able to offer parent and toddler sessions as well as a new Adult Swimming lesson session.  As budgets tighten, we are pleased Teign, St Michaels and Rydon Schools are committed to the importance of swimming sessions for the children.

· 2017 saw the first season for KingsCare to have their own dedicated session to encourage those who may not feel comfortable joining our normal adult sessions, but be part of a group where they can attend to enjoy gentle exercise and socialise with friends.

· This year KSP are offering Kingsteignton Youth Club a set of sessions for their members.  The Pool hope that by setting up a programme of interesting, informative and enjoyable sessions it will highlight what the Youth Club can offer the young people in our community.

· The refurbishment of the female showers and toilets was completed for the opening of the 2017 season, with the male showers and toilets being refurbished ready for the 2018 season.

· Fund raising remains critical to keep the pool open

Teignbridge Cycling Forum – Teignbridge District Council informed that the Town Council representative is now Cllr Rob Bovey, following the resignation of Chris Meathrel.
Twinning Association – Cllr Peart said that the French visitors arrive on 27 July, 2018 until 2 August, 2018.

Viridor - Cllr Peart said the date for the meeting has been put back for considering the recent planning application.  He said that as a County Councillor he should send in his support and words as to whether I support this or not.  I submitted a report putting in all the objections briefly, mentioning Chudleigh Knighton and Hennock who are not happy.  DCC are not happy with some of the responses from Viridor:
· Noise levels

· The formulae they are using is that used for mining and it is the wrong formulae

No decision will be made yet.

93/18
Teignbridge Local Plan Review – to make comments

Resolved: that the following comments be forwarded to Teignbridge District Council:
To service new dwellings we need.
· Infrastructure

· Improved Bus service

· Improved footpaths

· Need to develop more green space 

· Need more employment units

· Encourage the resurrection of the railway through Teigngrace

· Additional Doctors facilities in view of the additional number of houses

· Electric car charging points

· Not sufficient sports pitches

· The Town Council wish to protect the following sites we have:  Newcross Rugby Pitch and Kingsteignton Swimming Pool

· To address Air Quality

· Better public transport

· Infilling of Quarries
After minute:  It was agreed that the following comments also be passed to TDC:

“Under previous administrations TDC Planning found it could accept significant building on both sides of Broadway Road with certain guidelines to compel infrastructural upgrades at certain milestones in the developmental plan.  Sadly with clever supposed shifts in public opinion as stated and recognised only by the developers, Phases 2 and 3 of the first scheme never came to fruition destroying the infrastructural orders. With new plans coming through for those areas (more houses and a school) none of the earlier official milestones could ever be triggered and the only road linked infrastructure which has to go ahead is a small piece of road which reorganises the Gallows Cross junction.  However, it is with a forlorn hope that this adjustment might help eliminate the flooding problem in this area of Broadway Road, but will do very little to increase safety for cyclists and pedestrians from the end of the Redrow site to the Exeter Road, because this scheme ends before the end of the Redrow site along Broadway Road.

The type of housing on the Redrow site is family housing with a high density and not surprisingly there are many children already living on the site and many more to arrive. Of course, the precise detail of what the altered development plans meant was not immediately clear to non-planning trained residents and councillors, leading to the revelation yet to be realised by many that there are NO plans at all currently in force to upgrade the major part of the narrow, bend-ridden, speed-blighted and hence dangerous road forced on residents to use to access local schools and facilities.

The Public Meeting recently held collected stories of dangerous events mostly linked to speed and with the start of organised speed monitoring the evidence to call up will build quickly.

We call for the inclusion in the local plan update, some details that an upgrade in Broadway Road should be commenced as a matter of urgency to protect existing and a growing number of future residents from the clear and present dangers exhibited when using this road as a pedestrian or as a cyclist.  Those inclusions should specify no further building can take place unless the road is upgraded to include a footpath and either a joint or opposite-side cycle path to enhance pedestrian safety, green transport, health and well-being for our residents both young and old.”

94/18
Allocation of CIL Funds received from TDC - £52,627.73

This item was referred to the September Full Council meeting for discussion
95/18
CCTV/Lighting – History Garden, Oakford Lawn

Three quotes have been received from Electrical Companies, copies of these passed to councillors, and once a quote has been accepted work can begin on the installation of the CCTV/Lighting in the History Garden.  The CCTV can activated prior to the box being positioned on St Michaels Church Tower as the box that is being installed in the History Garden will record activity and the Council and the Police will be taught how to retrieve information if needed.

Cllr Peart and Mrs Lewis-Clarke met with Father Smith, St Michaels C of E Church to look into the box for the CCTV being positioned on the Church Tower.  We are still awaiting a copy of the plan from Sound and Visual and once this is received it will be passed to Father Smith.  Mrs Lewis-Clarke has spoken with the Clerk of Kingsbridge Town Council who has said that he passed the plan on to their vicar who then applied to Diocese for approval to site the box on their tower.

The quotes for the Electrical Work will be discussed at the Recreation meeting on 11 July, 2018.  After minute:  the date of the Recreation meeting was moved to 25 July, 2018
96/18
CCTV, Newton Road, Kingsteignton

I have chased Tom Hirst, Newton Abbot Security Trust for an update on the installation of CCTV along Newton Road and have been advised that:

“We now have permission from the vicar to put a gathering point at the church, subject to approval from the Diocese, and are in discussion with UTC to hopefully put an Arial on their roof.  If this all goes to plan we have a go and we can start the installation and get it up and running.
This also will give us the link we need for Oakford Lawn and give good radio coverage in the Town for you, should any of your businesses want to be involved.  I believe the equipment can be obtained at short notice”

97/18
Oakford Lawn/History Garden – wall between History Garden and Oakford House

Cllr Peart and Cllr Rollason met with Mr Bristow, owner of Oakford House, concerning ongoing problems that he is experiencing with youths in the History Garden entering his property.  Cllr Peart said that there were several areas in the fence around Oakford House that youths could access the grounds and that Mr Bristow was informed that the council are in the process of installing CCTV and lighting to the area to help with the anti-social behaviour being experienced.    

Resolved:  that a letter be sent to Mr Bristow informing them that the council are looking into his concerns regarding the damage to his wall and are seeking advice on contributing towards the cost of a fence being installed on the top of the present wall. 
98/18
To discuss amended quote from Devon Tarmasters re Oakford Lane

The lane from The Fountain to Oakford Lawn was due to be tarmacked at the end of June.  The quote received from Devon Tarmasters was accepted at the Works, Services and Planning meeting on 16 May, 2018 and following a site visit Mr Stacey was informed that a curbing needed to be placed between the land of Mr Redmayne and the Lane.  The original quote was for £7019.85 plus a contingency figure of £1500 to cover the curbing, total £8519.85.

The replacement quote that was received totalled £9875.25 which was £1335.40 above the approved figure of £8519.85 and following a conversation with Cllr Rollason, Finance Chairman, it was decided that the work should not proceed and the matter bought back to council for discussion/approval.

Resolved: that Devon Tarmasters updated quote be accepted and the company asked to proceed as soon as possible.  After minute:  Work on Oakford Lane is scheduled to start on Monday 10 September, 2018.
99/18
Dementia Friendly Town
Dementia was talked about at the beginning of the meeting with the presentation from Mrs Sherwood.  This was a very informative meeting but did not cover how we could help Kingsteignton become dementia friendly.
100/18
 Correspondence

· Devon & Cornwall Police:  Survey being carried out re: Proposal for Devon and Cornwall Police to merge with Dorset Police – to be referred to Works, Services & Planning meeting 18 July, 2018
· Teignbridge District Council - Community Right to Bid, green space at top of Hackney Lane – asking for the council to provide further evidence on how this is presently furthering the social wellbeing or social interests of the local community.  TDC also require evidence of this nature for the last 3 years.  TDC to be asked for extension to submit response and to be discussed at Works, Services & Planning meeting 18 July, 2018.  Resolved:  TDC extended deadline to 20 July, 2018.
· Cllr Dempster thanked all councillors, on behalf of the Ram Roast Committee, for all their generous help and support on Monday 28 May, 2018.  He said it made a difference and the committee were very grateful for all the assistance
· In May, 2018 a request for funding was received from Bethany Taylor, who had attended the Devon Girlguiding International Opportunities and had been given the opportunity to represent Teignbridge to go to Switzerland in August.  This opportunity included going to the top of Jungrau, which is the tallest mountain in Europe and taking part in many activities.  She had contacted the Town Council to ask for assistance with the financial cost, but the Town Council were unable to help.  Miss Taylor’s request was passed to the Devon Education Trust by Cllr Peart,who have approved a grant of £400.  
The meeting closed at 10.10 pm
Signed: …………………………………….            Dated: ……………………………..
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